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P-R-0O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S
6:34 p.m.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Good evening, ladies
and gentlemen. This is a public hearing of the Zoning
Commission of the District of Columbia for Thursday,
January 6, 2004. My name is Carol Mitten and joining
me this evening are Vice Chairman Anthony Hood and
Commissioners Kevin Hildebrand, Greg Jeffries, and
John Parsons.

The subject of this evening's hearing is
Zoning Commission Case Number 01-13A. This is a
request by the International Monetary Fund for
approval of modifications to two conditions of Zoning
Commission Order Number 960, which approved the plan
unit development and related MAP amendment for
property located at 1900 Pennsylvania Avenue N.W.

And I would just like to take this moment
to remind everyone that the only thing we will be
discussing this evening are the two conditions of the
order and the proposed modification. We're not going
to revisit the balance of the order and whether or not
the change in those two conditions will alter the
balance between the relief that was sought and the
benefits and amenities that were proffered by the

applicant.
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Notice of today's hearing was published in
the D.C. Register on November 12, 2004, and copies of
the hearing announcement are available to you. And
they are in the wall bin near the door.

This hearing will be conducted in
accordance with the provisions of 11 DCMR, Section
3022, which are the rules of procedure for contested
cases. The order of procedure will be as follows:
preliminary matters, followed by the presentation of
the applicant's case; report by the Office of
Planning; reports of any other Government agencies;
report by the Advisory Neighborhood Commission that's
affected, in this case it's 2A; parties and persons in
support; parties and persons in opposition.

The following time constraints will be
maintained in this hearing. The applicant will have
15 minutes. Parties will have 15 minutes.
Organizations will have 5 minutes. Individuals will
have 3 minutes.

The Commission intends to adhere to the
time limits as strictly as possible in order to hear
the case in a reasonable period of time. The
Commission reserves the right to change the time
limits for presentations if necessary, and notes that

no time shall be seated.
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All persons appearing before the
Commission are to f£ill out two witness cards. These
cards are on the table near the door where you came
in.

Upon coming forward to speak to the
Commission, please give both cards to the reporter who
is sitting to our right.

Please be advised that this proceeding is
being recorded by the court reporter and is also being
webcast live. Accordingly, we ask you to refrain from
making any disruptive noises in the hearing room.

When presenting information to the
Commission, please turn on and speak into the
microphone, first stating your name and home address.
When you are finished speaking, please turn your
microphone off so that it's no longer picking up sound
or background noise.

The decision of the Commission in this
case must be based exclusively on the public record.
To avoid any appearance to contrary, the Commission
requests that persons present not engage the members
of the Commission in conversation during a recess or
at any other time.

Staff will be available throughout the

hearing to discuss any procedural gquestions. And you
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can direct those to Ms. Schellin.

Please turn off all beepers and cell
phones at this time so as not to disrupt the hearing.

At this time, we will consider any
preliminary matters. Ms. Schellin, anything?

MS. SCHELLIN: Just to advise you that the
Affidavit of Maintenance has been received and the
property was maintained.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Thank you. Any
preliminary matters?

(No audible response.)

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Okay. All those
planning on testifying here this evening, please rise
now and take the ocath. Ms. Schellin will administer
the oath.

(Whereupon, the witnesses were sworn.)

(No audible response)

MS. SCHELLIN: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: All right. I think
we're ready to move to the presentation of the
Applicant's case.

Oh, that's right. We do have a
preliminary matter, party status. I'm sorry. Thanks.
You can go ahead and sit down if you want. Thank you.

We have a request for party status from
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the West End Citizens Association. It's Exhibit No.
11 in the record.

And is there any objection to granting the
West End Citizens Association party status in this
case? They have addressed all of the issues that are
required to be addressed.

Okay. I don't have any objection. I
would just remind West End Citizens that the concerns
that are being advanced for the impacts that are
likely in the letter are not relevant to the scope of
this hearing. So, I just want to keep everyone on
their toes about the narrowness of scope of the
hearing this evening.

Mr. Quin, whenever you're ready.

MR. QUIN: Thank you, Madam Chairperson and
members of the Commission. My name is Whayne Quin
with Christy Shyker of Holland & Knight. We represent
the IMF, the applicant in this case.

Good evening. As indicated in our
pleadings, we are going to be very brief. Briefer
than we had indicated in our brief, which was brief.

I've sort of confused myself already and
I haven't even started.

This modification request is not at all

complicated. And it relates to a very small part of
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the IMF's extensive multi-million Public Benefits and
Amenity Package approved by this Commission, and set
forth and described in the order at pages 32-34.

The modifications requested relate solely
to one portion of one part of the $1,000.000 off site
amenities. Namely, the replacement of 48 benches with
segmented benches, as previously approved by the
National Park Service.

In brief, and to make it clear that it's
beyond the control of the International Monetary Fund,
an interagency task force comprised of the Commission
of Fine Arts, the National Capitol Planning
Commission, the National Park Service, and the State
Historic Preservation Office has determined that the
benches as designed, that were discussed before, are
not acceptable.

So, in order to move forward, we've been
discussing with the Park Service a substitute amenity.
And that proposal, namely, is to fund with $250,000 to
things. One, the design of a new bench prototype
since the old one can't be used. And two, to use the
balance of the $250,000 for repair and enhanced
maintenance of three triangular parks in close
vicinity of the IMF building.

The only other modification relates to the
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methodology and timing of the implementation of the
funds that were to be left over for the beautification
projects. And, due to the fact that -- and also,
again beyond the control of the IMF, the finance --
the actual amount could not be determined prior to
resolving the bench situation, we are not going to be
in a position to accomplish the beautification project
prior to the Certificates of Occupancy being issued.

So, as recommended by the Department of
Parks and Recreation, we request a substitute for the
last sentence in paragraph 8E, that we grant the funds
with an agreement to the Green Spaces for the District
of Columbia, a non-profit entity, to assure that the
beautification projects are built.

So, in summary, we have really two things.
First, to substitute the design of a prototype bench
and park maintenance and repair, for the installation
of 48 segmented benches that were not permitted by the
interagency task force. And secondly, to implement
the very same goals of the Commission to implement the
beautification projects that were otherwise provided.
But to do it through a non-profit organization working
with the Park Service. The actual -- I'm sorry, with
the Department of Parks and Recreation.

So that really is the summary of what we
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are here about and we have -- we're just going to
probably call two witnesses, unless there are
guestions, and move quickly.

The first witness is John Schlichting of
CarrRAmerica who will describe the project in a little
bit more detail.

MR. SCHLICHTING: Good evening Madam Chair
and members of the Commission. My name is John
Schlichting. I am Senior Vice President and Director
of Development for CarrAmerica Urban Development, Inc.

I am representing the International
Monetary Fund this evening as the Development Manager
of their Headquarters II building, knows as HQ2,
currently under construction at 1900 Pennsylvania
Avenue; the subject of this hearing tonight.

As you know, this Commission approved the
PUD for HQ2 on April 25, 2002, subject to many
conditions. Several of which specified a number of
community amenities.

The IMF is fully prepared to complete all
of the offsite communities specified in the order.
However, due to circumstances out of the IMF's
control, we are here tonight to request approval for
two modifications to one of these offsite amenities.

These requested modifications affect only
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condition No. 8, which describes the intent of the
commitment from the IMF of $1,000,000 for offsite
community amenities.

Quite simply, the only reason we are here
tonight is because the National Park Service is no
longer able to accept the 48 park benches specified as
Condition 8A to your order.

Vikki Keys, from the Park Service is here
with us tonight to further explain the situation.

We became aware of our inability to
complete this amenity in May of last year. That's
2004. At that time, it quickly became our goal to
come up with a substitute amenity that would meet the
spirit and intent of the original order to retain the
appropriate balance of amenities as contemplated by
this Commission.

After numerous meetings with the National
Park Service, the IMF and the Park Service agreed to
propose a substitute amenity with the total value of
$250,000, consisting of funds to design a new bench
prototype that would be acceptable to all of the
dissenting parties to the old bench, which will be
further discussed later by Vikki. And provide funds
for enhanced maintenance in three of the same four

parks. The World Bank actually maintains the fourth
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park. For a meaningful period of time.

We estimate that this amount of funding
will provide enhanced maintenance in those three parks
for six to nine years.

We have given you tonight a chart, which
outlines the contents of Condition No. 8, in two
columns. The chart looks like this with the colors.
One column for the original order and one for the
proposed modification. At the top of the chart, in
blue, are the amenities that have already been
accomplished.

There were three specifically prescribed
items in Condition No. 8: $100,000 to St. Mary's Court
for medical assistance; $50,000 to St. Mary's Court
for transportation needs; $100,000 to D.C. Central
Kitchens. All of these contributions have been made.

The IMF has also made a contribution of
$98,220 to DDOT for the replacement of all the dead,
missing, or diseased trees in ANC-2A.The allocation of
the balance, which is $651,780 is contingent on your
decision on our request tonight.

With the tree replacement now quantified,
and assuming the original estimate for the bench
replacement at $132,000 there would have been $519, 780

remaining for other neighborhood beautification

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

13

projects. With the proposed modification to $250,000
for the bench design and the enhanced park
maintenance, the total is $401,780 for these other
projects.

The IMF and D.C. Parks and Recreation have
identified seven projects in ANC-2A which will cost a
total of approximately $400,000 or the balance of the
funds. Assuming the $250,000 amenity is accepted.

These projects have been endorsed by DDOT
and reviewed by ANC-2A. We have worked out an
agreement which is not yet signed with Green Spaces
for D.C. to accept these funds for these purposes.

Due to the uncertainty of the bench
amenity, we have been unable to finalize this
arrangement. Which is the reason for our request to
alter the timing of completion of these projects.

Consequently, we do believe that this
modification is well within the spirit and intent of
your original order, and does not upset the overall
balance of amenities.

Our schedule requires that we obtain the
Certificate of Occupancy for HQ2 as early as late
March of this year. So we respectfully request
expedited approval of this request.

We thank you for your time and I would be
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happy to answer any questions that you have when it's
appropriated.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Thank you.

MS. KEYS: Good Evening Madam Chairperson
and members of the Commission. My name is Vikki Keys.
I'm the Superintendent of the National Mall and
Memorial Parks. And I'm testifying on behalf of the
National Park Service concerning the modification to
the amenity package for the International Monetary
Fund HQ2 project.

While the IMF was fully prepared to
perform the amenity set forth in condition No.8A of
Zoning Commission Order 960, revised, the National
Park Service finds that it can no longer accept this
amenity.

Subsequent to approval of the PUD, an
interagency task force comprised of the organizations
mentioned earlier, the Commission of Fine Arts, the
National Capitol Planning Commission, the State
Historic Preservation Office, and the National Park
Service, determined the proposed bench design had a
heavier appearance than and was too strong a departure
from the original National Park Service bench design.

Based on these recommendations and as a

result of meetings with the IMF, a replacement amenity
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has been identified consisting of funding for design
of a new park bench prototype. This prototype would
allow for improved accessibility and support. It would
allow people using the benches to move from a sitting
position to an upright position by introducing an
additional arm to the design.

The modified amenity would also provide
for improved condition of the three triangular parks
known as Reservations 28, 29, and 31, which are
immediately to the west and northeast of the IMF site
along Pennsylvania Avenue Northwest. As well as
provide for enhanced maintenance over a period of
approximately six to nine years.

Designed improvements for these three
triangular park areas include new ornamental trees,
shrubs, street furniture, and sodding of turf areas.

This combined amenity, estimated at a
total cost of $250,000, would provide enhancements
similar to the National Park Service Reservation 30,
which is immediately east of the site.

In Reservation 30, the World Bank designed
and implemented site improvements similar to what I
just described for the other three. And the World
Bank has an existing agreement with the National Park

Service to augment maintenance of that park area.
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The National Park Service believes that
this revised amenity will support the same goals
identified for the original amenity, and will serve to
further benefit the community through the improved
appearance of these important public spaces along
America's main street.

The National Park Service recognizes its
role as a partner in the community and with a host of
organized community groups such as the Golden Triangle
and the Downtown D.C. Bid.

In sections of the city, neighborhood
areas continue to rejuvenate. And those that are most
successful include collaboration between neighborhoods
and public spaces. Such as at Dupont Circle and
Franklin Square areas.

Those successful partnerships augment and
enhance National Park Service maintenance
capabilities, which in turn benefit the entire
community.

We look forward to your favorable action
on this proposed modification and I stand ready to
answer questions at the appropriate time.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Thank you.

MR. QUIN: That completes our direct

presentation.
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CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Okay. Thank you. Any

questions from the Commission?

MR. QUIN: Could we note for the record
that we've done this in twelve minutes?

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Congratulations.
You'll get a gold star this time.

MR. QUIN: Thanks.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Any questions?
Commissioner Hildebrand?

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Yes. I guess I
would like to know, what is your estimated breakdown

of the $250,000? What portion of that is for the

design of the bench? And what portion of that is for

the maintenance of the park?
MR. SCHLICHTING: I can respond to that.
We have estimated that the -- actually, the National

Park Service has estimated that the design of the

bench would be between $10,000 and $50,000, leaving a

balance of between $210,000 and $240,000 for the
enhanced park maintenance.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Okay. I am
curious to know why the figure is going up from
$132,000 to $250,000. If you can do the design for
$50,000, why isn't just the difference between the

$50,000 and the $132,000 being used for the park
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upgrades and the rest being left for the neighborhood
beautification projects?

MR. SCHLICHTING: I -- I think I have a
two-fold response to that question. The first
response would be, by the time May 2004 rolled around,
two years after your original ruling, the -- first of
all, in our -- in the original order, the $132,000 was
an estimate based on 48 benches costing $2,750 each to
be installed.

By the time May of 2004 rolled around, it
was identified in those four triangular parks that the
-- that to match the amount of seating currently in
the four parks, even though there were 48 existing
benches, they were of different sizes. So, it really
required -- to match the present amount of seating, it
required 67 benches of the new prototype design.

And, by that time, the cost of those
benches was estimated to be approximately $3,500, as
opposed to $2,750.

All told the, the range that we were
looking at for replacing all the benches in those four
parks was, at that point, between $200,000 and
$250,000. And that's when we determined that the
$250,000 would be an appropriate amount to enter into

discussions with the National Park Service for a
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replacement amenity.

And the second response to that question
ig, in order to provide a meaningful amount of time,
based on the $25-30,000 annual cost of the enhanced
maintenance and the range between $210,000 and
$240,000, we determined that six to nine years was a
meaningful amount of time.

I understand that could be interpreted one
way or the other.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Okay. But it's my
understanding that, of the $210,000 to $240,000, none
of that's going to be used to actually procure and
install park benches in those parks. You're just
doing a design for the park bench.

MR. SCHLICHTING: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: And there's no
guarantee that the resolution of that design will be
accepted or approved at any given time. I mean, it
could just be a design that never comes to fruition.

Is that correct?

MR. SCHLICHTING: That's probably a Parks
Service question.

MS. KEYS: Certainly, we understand your
concern. I think the National Park Service is very

committed, as are other members of the task force, to
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find an appropriate design that provides for that
augmentation or the additional arm, to allow for
accessability and additional support.

I think that it is very achievable. I
think that the work of the task force has narrowed
down the possibilities. So that we know the areas to
focus on in this new bench design.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: I'm just thinking
about $50,000 to design a park bench. It seems like
an incredible amount of money.

MS. KEYS: Well I think that --

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: How many design
iterations are you intending to go through?

MS. KEYS: I'm sorry to interrupt you, but
I really believe that the cost -- what seems to be a
fairly large amount of money, is in fabrication of the
elements of the bench.

The bench has metal supports and so that's
a casting process. And I think that once we get that
portion of it in place and that additional arm figured
out, then it's much less costly.

How many --

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: It's not just the
design then? You're also doing a prototype?

MS. KEYS: Correct.
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COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: You're making a
prototype.

MS. KEYS: Yes. 1It's a fabrication of a
prototype and a fabrication of the elements as you
move through the process.

COMMISSTIONER HILDEBRAND: Okay. The other
guestion I had for the Park Service is, you mentioned
that there is an existing arrangement with the World
Bank for another park. Is that part of their PUD
condition? Or is that a separate arrangement that the
World Bank has with the Park Service just as a good
will gesture on their part?

MS. KEYS: I am fairly new in this
position, so I'm not positive. I don't believe it to
be a good will gesture, but if you can hold on a
moment .

It's my understanding that it is a PUD.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Condition?

MS. KEYS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Just to clarify, it's
a different PUD. Not this one?

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Yes. I was just
wondering if it was under the same kind of arrangement

though.
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CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Okay. Anyone else?

VICE CHAIR HOOD: Madam Chair, I just
wanted to ask, the submission that we had that said
"condition only." The color of submittal we just
received where we're talking about the enhanced
maintenance in the three National Park Service parks,
we're still talking about the three triangular parks,
right?

MS. KEYS: Yes. That's correct.

VICE CHAIR HOOD: Which are located withing
ANC-2A7?

MS. KEYS: Yes.

VICE CHAIR HOOD: Okay. Thank you. Thank
you, Madam Chair.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Anyone else? Mr.
Parsons?

COMMISSIONER PARSONS: Ms. Keys, this is
not the first time this commission has issued an order
for a PUD where enhanced maintenance augmenting your
responsibilities has been a condition of the order of
the case. 1Is that true?

MS. KEYS: That is true, Mr. Parsons.

COMMISSIONER PARSONS: Are you familiar
with those?

MS. KEYS: Well, I certainly, off the top
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of my head, am not able to list. I know that there's
a long history of probably 15 or more years where the
National Park Service has received some benefit from
PUDs.

And I'd be happy to provide something for
the record, if that would be appropriate. I certainly
can provide a list of those cases where we have been
involved.

COMMISSIONER PARSONS: I think that would
be helpful. Thank you.

MS. KEYS: You're welcome.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Anyone else?

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: I did have one
follow-up question too. In the revised condition 8E,
will you actually be -- you say you'll be making a
payment to Green Spaces D.C.. Would this be a payment
for $401,000, which is the suggested minimum balance?

MR. SCHLICHTING: That is correct. That
would be the balance of the funds after the $250,000
amenity.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: And that's the
deposit you would make. You would make a deposit with
them of the full amount?

MR. SCHLICHTING: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Thank you.
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CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Okay. Anyone else?
Ms. Miller, did you want to ask any cross examination
guestions on behalf of ANC-2A?

MS. MILLER: Not at this time.

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Okay. Thank you. Ms.
Kahlow? Maybe you can go down at that end and then
you'd have your own seat.

MS. KAHILOW: I'm Barbara Kahlow. I'm
representing the West End Citizens' Association today.
And I have questions for Ms. Keys, whom I haven't met
before.

I had met with your predecessor, Mr.
Goldstein. That's whose job you have?

MS. KEYS: Yes.

MS. KAHLOW: And I wanted to know why the
National Park Service did not meet with community
about these community identified amenities.
Specifically the parties in this case; the ANC and the
West End Citizens' Association.

MS. KEYS: Certainly, the National Park
Service seeks to gain input from the community on a
whole host of issues. And, in this particular
instance, while I'm not personally familiar with the
background behind the discussions that occurred prior

to my assuming this position,
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I think that the involvement of the task
force had some input from the public. Now whether the
West End Citizens' Association was involved, I
certainly couldn't speak to.

But I would be very happy to discuss the
condition of the parks in that area with you at any
point in time.

MS. KAHLOW: That's not -- that's not my
question. My question is about benches. And does
anyone else of the team know if, in fact, the task
force did meet with anyone in the community, since the
West End was not -- was not asked to participate? And
I don't believe the ANC was. And there was no notice
in the D.C. Register to which I subscribe.

I'm asking the two of you. Do either of
you know? Does anyone on the team know?

MS. KEYS: I would imagine that the other
two individuals would not have been involved in the
task force. So I would be happy to look into that.
And, since I don't have that personal information,
I'll get back to you.

MS. KAHLOW: All right. Were you aware,
from Mr. Goldstein's files of the extensive research
done by the Foggy Bottom community about benches --

segmented benches used throughout the United States
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and throughout Europe?

Do you have a copy of those files?

MS. KEYS: I can't speak specifically to
what files you might be referring to but, yes.

MS. KAHLOW: Square 51.

MS. KEYS: Okay. Again, I'm not sure what
specific information you're referring to, but yes I am
familiar with research that has been done on segmented
benches. BAnd again, the work of the task force is
what guided the change in the approach to the bench.
Certainly not pulling away from having that kind of
bench, but just the designed appearance of that
needing to be modified.

MS. KAHLOW: I'm not expressing myself
clearly, I assume. I asked if you were familiar with
and had seen the Goldstein files in which our
community provided copies of all the segmented benches
used around the United States and in Europe, for which
we had multiple meetings with Mr. Goldstein.

MS. KEYS: Again, I -- I --

CHAIRPERSON MITTEN: Just to clarify, the
question is directed to you personally. Not to the
task force. But are you aware of those files and that
research.

Just a simple yes or no.
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MS. KEYS: No.

CHATIRPERSON MITTEN: Okay.

MS. KAHLOW: Since the research has been
done, would NPS be willing to meet with the West End
Citizens' Association and the ANC to reveal the
research and to save a lot of money to do so?

MS. KEYS: I'd be happy to meet with, and
so would the rest of the National Park Service, as
appropriate. We'd be happy to meet with you.

MS. KAHLOW: Would, since I myself could,
on a pro bono basis, do the research, are you open-
minded to not having the $250,000 to do research that
has been done around the world? And to let the
community do the research for you?

MS. KEYS: Well, again I think the portion
of the amenity would be estimated at this point
between $10,000 and $50,000 to do design and produce
or fabricate a prototype.

Certainly any input would be wvaluable.
And I think the task force, you know, will be an
important part of that -- that approach. Because
anything that the National Park Service would propose
in the way of a design change would require the review
and approval of the entities on the task force.

MS. KAHLOW: Well, can we become a member
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of the task force?

MS. KEYS: Certainly, I'll be happy to look
into that.

MS. KAHLOW: Okay. Does the District of
Columbia or the National Park Service plan to use
segmented benches elsewhere? According to the various
local newspapers, it says you're going to be using
segmented benches in the Georgetown Park waterfront.
Is that correct?

MS. KEYS: I can't speak to the Georgetown
Waterfront Park planning. That's outside of my
management area. But again, I'd be happy to get you
an answer on that specific question.

I can tell you that, within the National
Mall and Memorial Parks, we are very interested in
this prototype design being applicable in a much
broader area.

Again, that would be something that would
be subject to discussion with the National Capitol
Planning Commission and Fine Arts and State Historic
Preservation Office staff.

But -- but that's my intent, certainly, is
that once we come up with a design that can be
approved, that will provide for that kind of support

and accessability, that it will be used more than in
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just the three triangles that we are talking about
tonight.

MS. KAHLOW: What my question was, more
precisely, was what will be done in residential
neighborhoods? Because the IMF is located abutting a
residential neighborhood.

Clearly the accessability is important in
non-residential neighborhoods. And that's why
segmented benches. We're interested in residential.

My understanding is the Park Service is
doing segmented benches in all residential. I know
Mr. Parsons could answer the question, if you're
unable to. And that's what I would like. An answer
from the Park Service why an area near -- abutting a
residential area would not be having segmented benches
like the rest of the city.

MS. KEYS: The National Mall and Memorial
Parks is an area that does have -- is part of the ANC-
2A area. We have the three triangles that we were
just discussing within the National Mall and Memorial
Parks.

Again, the prototype design would be used
in those three triangular areas as well as other areas
within the National Mall and Memorial Parks.

I'd be happy to -- to research